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Miami University 
Board of Trustees Finance & Audit Committee Meeting 

104 Roudebush Hall 
December 1, 2010 

  
 The Finance and Audit Committee of the Miami University Board of Trustees met 
on December 1, 2010 in Room 104 Roudebush Hall on the Oxford Campus.  The meeting 
was called to order at 12:30 p.m. by Board Vice Chair Donald Crain.  Committee 
members David Herche and Sharon Mitchell, Trustees John Christie and Jagdish Bhati, 
and Student Trustee Matthew Shroder, were in attendance.  Committee Chair David 
Shade arrived at the meeting during the Public Business Session.   
 In addition to the Trustees, the following Miami staff members attended all or part 
of the meeting: David Hodge, President; John Skillings, Interim Provost and Executive 
Vice President for Academic Affairs; David Creamer, Vice President for Finance and 
Business Services; Jayne Whitehead, Vice President, University Advancement; Stephen 
Snyder, Secretary to the Board of Trustees; Robin Parker, General Counsel; Beverly 
Thomas, Associate Vice President for Finance and Business Services; Dale Hinrichs, 
Controller; Bruce Guiot, Director of Investments and Treasury Services; Peter Miller, 
Associate Vice President for Auxiliaries; Robert Keller, Assistant Vice President for 
Facilities, Planning and Operations; Barbara Jena, Director, Internal Audit and 
Consulting Services; and Claire Wagner, Associate Director, University 
Communications. 
 

Executive Session 
 The Finance and Audit Committee adjourned to Executive Session in 
accordance with Ohio Open Meetings Act, Revised Code Section 121.22 to 
discuss personnel matters and consult with General Counsel.  At 1:15 p.m. the 
Committee adjourned the Executive Session and convened into the Public 
Business Session.  
 

Fiscal Year 2010 Financial Statements and Audit Results 
 Kris Devine and Matt Phillippi of Deloite & Touche LLP presented and reviewed 
the auditor’s standard disclosure letter (included as Attachment A), the management letter 
(Attachment B), and the auditor’s report for the audited financial statements for fiscal 
year 2010 (Attachment C).  Ms. Devine stated that the audit was an unqualified opinion 
and noted the University’s cooperation and support in the preparation of the audit. 
 

Report from Internal Audit and Consulting Services 
 Barbara Jena, Director of Internal Audit and Consulting Services, presented her 
annual report to the Finance and Audit Committee.  Her report, comprised of the internal 
audit plan, the report on open issues, and the report on closed issues, is included as 
Attachment D. 
 

Report on Year-to-Date Operating Results 
 Vice President Creamer reviewed the year-to-date operating results compared to 
budget, included as Attachment E.  He reported that the revenue forecast based on the fall 
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semester is positive, and the impact of ongoing cost control efforts is reflected in 
favorable expense variances.  The most significant variance from budget is a reduction in 
the forecast for state appropriation by $5.1 million (of which $4.25 million relates to 
Oxford), reflecting the Board of Regents’ announcement that the June payment will be 
deferred.  Dr. Creamer stated that the Oxford and Hamilton campuses currently have 
sufficient budget flexibility to absorb the deferral, but the impact is more significant for 
the Middletown campus.   
 

Enrollment Update 
 Interim Provost Skillings presented an update on applications.  He reported that 
overall applications are up by 1,500, a 17 percent increase over last year at this time.  
Applications for non-resident students have increased 23 percent, or about 1,000 
applications.  The increases have occurred in all divisions, particularly in the Farmer 
School of Business and in the College of Arts and Science.  He also noted that spring 
transfer student applications are up by 8 percent. 
 Dr. Skillings reviewed goals for the fall 2011 entering class.  The class target is 
3,450 to 3,500 first-year students with at least 50 more transfer students.  He stated that 
efforts are in place to increase the percentage of non-residents from 33 to 34.5 percent 
and to increase the yield rate.  Dr. Skillings stated that faculty members are heavily 
involved in yield activities to keep the quality of admitted students high. 
 Provost Skillings discussed initiatives underway concerning enrollment strategies.  
The search for an enrollment management professional is progressing, and interviews 
should take place early next semester.  The search for the Admission Director is also 
proceeding, with interviews planned after the search for the enrollment management 
professional is concluded.  Regional recruiters have been hired and are in place in the 
Northeast and California.  Northeast applications are up by almost 200, (a 39 percent 
increase) and West coast applications are up by 107 (a 70 percent increase).  The break-
even point for covering the expenses of the recruiters is 25 more acceptances from each 
area.  The target number is 75 more from each area within three years. 
 Dr. Skillings described additional enrollment strategy initiatives, including an 
active marketing campaign underway.  Billboards and radio spots have been introduced 
in Cincinnati, Cleveland, Columbus, Toledo, Chicago, and Indianapolis.  Early offers of 
admission and financial aid are being made.  Additional international recruiting trips have 
been scheduled to the Middle East and Turkey, and to Indonesia and Vietnam.  These two 
scheduled trips are in addition to existing trips in China and India.  An English as a 
second language program will be offered for fall 2011 for 30 international students.  He 
also reported that articulation agreements are being developed with Sinclair Community 
College and Cincinnati State Community College. 
 Dr. Skillings reported that longer term goals for enrollment management include 
increasing the non-resident student population to 40 percent; adding 100 additional 
transfer students; increasing the retention and graduation rate from 80 percent to 85 
percent; and increasing the number of applications to 20,000.  
 

Farmer School of Business Fee Ordinances 
 Roger Jenkins, Dean, Farmer School of Business; Ted Pickerill, Assistant Dean 
for Administration; and Brad Bays, Director of the MBA Program, reviewed proposed 
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ordinances for increasing the per credit hour fee premium for majors in the Farmer 
School of Business (FSB) and for increasing the instructional fee for the Professional 
MBA program in the FSB.  Dean Jenkins stated that an increase in the current $25 per 
credit hour premium is necessary to improve the competitiveness of business faculty 
salaries compared to other universities.  For the current premium fee collected, 
approximately 70 percent is allocated to faculty salaries and the remainder to technology 
and additional staff in strategic areas.  The proposed ordinance recommends increasing 
the $25 per credit hour fee currently assessed to $50 per credit hour for academic year 
2011-2012; to $75 per credit hour for academic year 2012-2013; and $100 per credit hour 
effective for the 2013-2014 academic year.  The fee would only be assessed to FSB 
majors and not to other divisional majors taking Miami Plan courses in the FSB or on the 
Regional Campuses. 
 After a comprehensive discussion, members of the Finance and Audit Committee 
agreed to recommend approval of the Farmer Business School premium fee ordinance to 
the Board of Trustees at its December 10, 2010 meeting. 
 Mr. Bays explained that Miami’s Professional MBA Program conducted at the 
Voice of America Learning Center is becoming very competitive locally and is 
encouraged by the enrollment in its second year of existence.  The request to increase the 
MBA Program fee is based on the pricing for similar programs in the Cincinnati area, and 
the proposal is to raise the fee from the current $750 per credit hour to $780 per credit 
hour, effective with the fall 2011 cohort.  
 Members of the Finance and Audit Committee agreed to recommend approval of 
the Professional MBA Program fee increase ordinance to the Board of Trustees at its 
December 10, 2010 meeting. 
 

Investment Subcommittee Recommendations 
 Vice President Creamer presented a resolution to approve the endowment 
spending formula, maintain the same formula as last year.  The resolution was 
recommended for approval by the Investment Subcommittee at its meeting earlier in the 
day.  Members of the Finance and Audit Committee agreed to recommend approval of 
the endowment spending formula resolution to the Board of Trustees at its December 10, 
2010 meeting. 
 Vice President Creamer and Vice President Whitehead reviewed a proposed 
resolution to increase the endowment administrative fee from the current .50 percent to 
1.00 percent of the previous fiscal year’s March 31 value of the endowment assets.  The 
rationale for the increase is to assist in expanding fund-raising initiatives for University 
Advancement through the hiring of ten additional fund-raisers.  Members of the Finance 
and Audit Committee agreed to recommend approval of the resolution to increase the 
administrative fee to the Board of Trustees at its December 10, 2010 meeting. 
 Mr. Crain stated that the Investment Subcommittee discussed possible changes to 
its governance structure, and that those discussions will continue at future committee 
meetings. 
 

Update on Bond Issuance 
 Vice President Creamer presented an update on the preparations for the bond 
issuance authorized by the Board of Trustees in September.  A team of financial advisor, 
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underwriter, legal counsel, and staff have been assembled and have been evaluating 
market conditions and alternative strategies.  As part of the preparation process, legal 
counsel identified some technical amendments to the September resolution and Dr. 
Creamer reviewed the changes in the proposed amended resolution.  Members of the 
Finance and Audit Committee agreed to recommend approval of the amended bond 
issuance resolution to the Board of Trustees at its December 10, 2010 meeting. 
 

Facilities Reports and Resolutions 
 Vice President Creamer and Assistant Vice President Keller presented an update 
on the design/build proposals for the student housing and dining project.  The selection 
process has identified two teams for further consideration and the final selection should 
be made later in December.  Dr. Creamer stated that both teams made strong 
presentations with competitive cost proposals and both were able to offer options for 
continuing the projects under their leadership should the University  be unsuccessful in 
securing the legislative changes needed to undertake the projects using a developer-led 
design/build approach.    
 Dr. Creamer, Associate Vice President Miller, and Assistant Vice President Keller 
reviewed the following six construction resolutions related to the student housing master 
plan and financed by the proposed bond issuance: 
 

• Student Housing Door Security Upgrades Project 
• Student Housing Fire Suppression Upgrades Project 
• Elliott and Stoddard Hall Renovations Project 
• Havighurst HVAC and Chiller Replacement Project 
• Marcum Conference Center Addition and Renovation Project 
• Harris Dining Hall HVAC Replacement Project 

 
 Following discussions and the assurance that adequate construction project 
management will be provided throughout the construction process, members of the 
Finance and Audit Committee agreed to recommend approval of the six student housing 
construction resolutions to the Board of Trustees at its December 10, 2010 meeting.   
 Vice President Creamer presented a resolution to award contracts for the Hughes 
Hall Laboratory (A) Renovation Project, and members of the Finance and Audit 
Committee agreed to recommend approval of the laboratory renovation resolution to the 
Board of Trustees at its December 10, 2010 meeting. 
 Vice President Creamer presented an amended resolution for the Greentree Health 
Science Academy lease agreement originally passed at the June 25, 2010 Board of 
Trustees meeting.  Dr. Creamer explained an amended resolution is necessary to reflect 
added space assigned to Miami University in the new facility.  Members of the Finance 
and Audit Committee agreed to recommend approval of the amended lease agreement 
resolution to the Board of Trustees at its December 10, 2010 meeting. 
 

Miami University Identity Theft Prevention Program Resolution 
 Vice President Creamer and General Counsel Parker presented a resolution to 
adopt an identity theft prevention program required under FTC regulations.  Ms. Parker 
reported that the provisions stipulated in the program are already in effect at Miami 



5 
 

University.  Members of the Finance and Audit Committee agreed to recommend 
approval of the resolution to the Board of Trustees at its December 10, 2010 meeting. 
 

Report on Child Care Programs 
 Vice President Creamer and Associate Vice President Miller presented a report on 
comparative costs of child care programs in the region and at other Ohio universities, and 
a revenue and expense report for the Hamilton Campus child care facility, included as 
Attachment F.  Dr. Creamer noted that the Finance and Audit Committee had requested a 
report following consideration of child care fees at the June committee meeting.   
 

Committee Agenda Priorities 
 Committee members reviewed the Forward Twelve Month Agenda, included as 
Attachment G, and had no recommended changes. 
 

Miscellaneous Reports 
 The following reports were submitted to the Finance and Audit Committee for 
information and review: 

• University Advancement Capital Campaign Update (Attachment H) 
• Status of Capital Projects Report (Attachment I) 
• Cash and Investments Report (Attachment J) 

 
Executive Session 

 At 3:45 p.m. the Finance and Audit Committee adjourned to Executive Session in 
accordance with Ohio Open Meetings Act, Revised Code Section 121.22 to discuss 
personnel matters.  At 4:45 p.m. the Committee adjourned the Executive Session and 
with no other business to come before the Committee, the meeting was adjourned. 
 
 
 
 
 

        
       Stephen D. Snyder 
       Secretary to the Board of Trustees  
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